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Potential Myanmar Sanctions 
 
On February 1, 2021 the Myanmar military seized power in a coup, and detained Aung San Suu Kyi and other civilian leaders.  The 
U.S., the U.K. and the E.U. condemned the Myanmar military’s actions.  China noted the coup and expressed its hope that all sides 
could manage their differences properly.  The United Nations Security Council called for the release of the detained leaders, but 
stopped short of condemning the coup. 
 
On February 2, the United States State Department issued a statement saying that it would take action against those responsible for 
the coup, including a careful review of the current U.S. sanctions relating to Myanmar’s military leaders and companies associated 
with them.  Generally, economic sanctions are imposed to regulate transactions with targeted countries, entities, or persons that the 
U.S. believes pose threats to its national security and foreign policy.  At this time, the new U.S. administration has not stated 
whether, when, or how it will impose sanctions on those responsible for the coup and detentions.   
 
However, if the U.S. decides to impose sanctions, they would be targeted not only at Myanmar military institutions and officials, but 
also at military-owned companies that control certain sectors of the Myanmar economy.  For instance, military-owned companies 
may be added to the Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List (“SDN List”) administered by the Department of the 
Treasury’s Office of Foreign Assets Control (“OFAC”).  Generally, once OFAC adds a person or entity to the SDN List, that person 
or entity’s assets in the U.S. are blocked and U.S. persons are prohibited from dealing with the listed person or entity.  OFAC has 
adopted a so-called “50% rule” which states that if 50% or more of an entity is owned, directly or indirectly, by one or more persons 
on the SDN List, the relevant entity also is subject to the same sanctions applicable to persons on the SDN List.  Additionally, if the 
Secretary of the US Treasury determines that a person or entity has materially or significantly supported any person subject to the 
U.S. sanctions, that person or entity may be added to the SDN List.   
 
U.S. sanctions also typically prohibit U.S. persons from being involved in business with targeted countries, persons, and entities.  
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This prohibition affects payments made in U.S. dollars by non-U.S. companies, because these payments typically involve U.S. 
financial institutions as correspondent banks.  Even if the payments do not violate U.S. sanctions, financial institutions sometimes 
decline to handle or be involved in such payments on the grounds of their own sanction-related or anti-money laundering policies.  
Separately, imports of Myanmar origin products into the U.S. or exports of U.S. origin products to Myanmar may be restricted, as 
with past sanctions against Myanmar.  
 
To mitigate risk to your business  
 
As it is possible that your business partners, suppliers, or customers may be included on the SDN List and your business may be 
exposed to a risk of sanctions, it is important to verify whether or not your business partners, suppliers, or customers connected with 
your business in Myanmar are or are not controlled by Myanmar military-owned companies, in order to assess the sanction risks 
relating to your Myanmar businesses.  Our firm’s Yangon office has Myanmar lawyers who advise on local law and represent clients 
in negotiations with local counterparties in Burmese, and our experience in Myanmar business indicates that communications in 
Burmese better enable our clients to gather detailed information on Myanmar companies.  Our Yangon office can help you contact 
local counterparties to request the disclosure of information, in Burmese, as necessary for you to assess potential sanction-related 
risks. 
 
In addition, those engaged in Myanmar business may need to consider the exclusion of U.S. persons, payments in U.S. dollars, and 
products of U.S. origin, to avoid sanctions violations. 
 
At this moment, it is premature to state whether U.S. sanctions against Myanmar will extend to secondary sanctions, namely, 
sanctions imposed on transactions that take place entirely outside the U.S.  However, it is worth noting that secondary sanctions 
have been enacted by the U.S. in limited circumstances, such as those impacting Iran, North Korea, Russia, Venezuela, and Hong 
Kong.  On February 2, the U.S. State Department stated that it would continue to work closely with its partners throughout the 
region and the world to support respect for democracy and the rule of law in Myanmar.  Given that the new U.S. administration has 
made it clear that it intends to take a multilateral approach, the U.S. may urge allied countries to impose sanctions against Myanmar 
similar to those imposed by the U.S., instead of imposing secondary sanctions directly.  In that sense, it is important to pay attention 
to applicable sanctions, laws and regulations in countries that share the values of democracy and rule of law with the U.S. (in 
particular, the U.K. and the EU). 
 
Our firm’s international trade team has extensive experience in dealing with legal issues involving transactions disrupted by 
sanctions, and our firm, including the Yangon office with its Myanmar qualified lawyers, can assist our clients in managing future 
sanctions risks involving Myanmar business. 
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Kazuho Nakajima graduated from the University of Tokyo (LL.B.) in 2001 and Columbia University School of Law 
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and human rights in the international community, he engages in numerous commercial transactions under regulations 
from perspectives of national security and human rights, such as economic sanctions and export controls.  
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